
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
November 11th, 2013
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:05 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
Residents & Visitors that signed in:




Bob Barrows



Don Lucas



Cindy Lucas



Amy Traub



State Representative Christina Hale
After the Pledge of Allegiance, Councilor Terry O’Brien greeted everyone.
Residents Forum
Resident Don Lucas spoke about concerns over the recent violence near the Town and asked what could be done to improve security.   Some suggestions were the use of cameras in the Town or additional funds created by residents to increase Police patrol efforts.
Councilor O’Brien responded that the Council was looking to Police for recommendations.
Marshall Russo commented that the recent crimes were the most violent in his 20+ year tenure with the Town.   He explained and commended the actions of IMPD.   IMPD rapidly responded and flooded the area with a level of support that was expected with a huge investigative effort that involved the top levels of IMPD. 
Marshal Russo stated that the Town has a part time Police Force.  Primary Police work is provide by IMPD.  The Town is not currently staffed to do the type of work required in incidents of violent crime.  The Town has one police car, no administrative support, and while the Police force is qualified it is a part time force. 
IMPD did provide the rapid response as they would with the appropriate reaction to a 911 emergency.  The violent crimes occurred in areas just outside the Town’s jurisdiction and IMPD communicated on what was going on.
Resident Cindy Lucas asked about possible communication to residents via instant email or texts that could provide a warning or preventative action for residents.
Councilor O’Brien discussed Neighborhood Crime Watch Programs, communication systems, and use of Twitter or other social media communication options.
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved the Special Council Meeting Minutes for August 27th, 2013 and October 11th by a vote of 3-0. 
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   In addition to the previous discussion in the Resident’s Forum, he reported that the tennis shoes thrown over the power line at 75th and Meridian Street had been removed.   Marshall Russo reported that an additional suspect had been arrested and that the case was made by some excellent work done at the crime scene by IMPD in obtaining fingerprints. 
The Council stated a public “Thanks”  to Marshall Russo and the Town Police force at the recent November 5th Public Safety Meeting.   Councilor O’Brien commented that there was 500-1,000 people that attended the meeting held at Second Presbyterian Church.   Councilor O’Brien wished to thank the church for their efforts to make the facility available for the meeting, and wanted to praise the IMPD Chief and Detectives of IMPD for making these criminal investigations a high priority.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted his report to the Council.
Engineer Vorisek commented that the Town’s 2013 road project had been substantially completed with replacement striping and cross walk striping the last things to finish.
Engineer Vorisek stated that the Pennsylvania Drainage Project looked good, and the paving project for Pennsylvania Street will be bid for next spring.  He commented that projects of Central Street Drainage, Town Drainage Study, Holliday Drive East Culvert, and 7700 College bridge will be planned for 2014.
Councilor O’Brien asked for Engineer Vorisek to look into the northwest corner of 75th St. and Meridian St, where vehicles are creating ruts by taking the turns off the side of the road and potentially causing damage.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor commented that with the tearing down of two houses along 75th street, that the Council should revisit the issue of a multi-use path along 75th Street.   Comments followed on the recent IndyStar articles on the 62nd St multi-use path and the positive responses to its use.
Town Attorney 
Nothing to report
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor praised Assistant Clerk-Treasurer Bernie Bruno for his detailed work in completing the Town’s 2014 Budget.   He reported that the 2014 budget of $322,559 was approved at the Council’s October 22nd Special Council Meeting and the budget was recently submitted as required to the State’s Gateway program. 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor confirmed that the Town had a contract with ARW-Trucking for this season’s snow removal.  The pricing remained the same as the prior year.
Old Business
Discussion on the status of the purchase of an additional radar speed sign along with an solar power feature for keeping this sign and the existing sign operating followed with positive comments on the effectiveness of the technology.
New Business
President Freihofer stated that he couldn’t do the first reading of an Encroachment Policy as originally planned but suggested that the topic and status of the upcoming policy be discussed.
Engineer Vorisek commented that specific standards for parking areas would request that residents 1) submit to Town for a permit.  He stated that the goal was improvement with a uniform look while providing some flexibility.
Councilor O’Brien encouraged the Council to adopt specific materials.  Councilor Frey expressed concerns of perhaps being too specific with materials that might become obsolete in the future.  She asked Engineer Vorisek for his suggestion.
Engineer Vorisek referred to a 2009 draft of an Indianapolis standard that might be specific.  He also talked about concerns over maintenance and the City of Fort Wayne’s experience with this issue.  Some of the permeable pavers became clogged with silt or debris.
President Freihofer expressed interest in the standards below the top 3 inches of permeable substance and the importance of having a base to support vehicles.  He reemphasized the need to come up with a base standard that included a standard for depth.
Engineer Vorisek stated that a good identifiable edge to the parking areas that would be flush with the road would be important and an 8 ft width of the parking area to be a requirement.  He stated that with street being 22 ft in width that the parking ares be wide enough for vehicles not to partially park on the street.   Engineer Vorisek agreed to put together information on a base standard and need to submit a site plan when presenting a proposal for approval.
There was discussion on signs for “ No Soliciting – Police Patrolled”.  Marshal Russo stated that it can help but doesn’t hurt. Councilor Frey expressed opposition.  Topic was tabled for future discussion.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
President Freihofer reported that the committee approved a resident’s request at 7104 N. Meridian St for a gate and fence on property.  He explained that the home was the easiest and most accessible house from the busy intersection of 71st and Meridian St and that the resident wanted greater security from drivers whose car would be involved in an accident.
Councilor O’Brien stated that he was looking into changing the Council’s email addresses listed on the Town website to @meridianhills.org rather than using Councilor’s personal email addresses.
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for October for $18,264.21 November Vouchers for $20,148.54
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana

	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted October 14, 2013

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/3/13- 10/16/13 (estimated)
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/17/13- 10/30/13 (estimated)
	4,900.00 

	2573
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	98.59 

	2574
	Penske Chevrolet (343204)
	
	34.55 

	2574
	Penske Chevrolet (350527)
	
	1,396.69 

	2575
	Info. Services Agency (IMPD access)
	34.89 

	2576
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	500.60 

	2577
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.01 

	2578
	Stavros Lawn Service 
	
	
	585.00 

	2579
	Vine & Branch (20124698)
	
	495.00 

	2580
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (Oct. retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2581
	IPL 
	
	
	
	565.07 

	2582
	Crossroad Engineers PC Invoice #13695
	2,947.50 

	2583
	Mike Russo (book of 100 car washes for patrol car)
	600.00 

	2584
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	176.31 

	
	
	
	
	
	$18,264.21 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana

	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted November 11, 2013

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/31/13- 11/13/13 (estimated)
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/14/13- 11/27/13 (estimated)
	4,900.00 

	2585
	Liberty Mutual work comp annual premium
	3,142.00 

	2586
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (Nov. retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2586
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll Invoice No. 4276535
	4,267.72 

	2587
	Stavros Lawn Service 
	
	
	315.00 

	2588
	Mike Russo (Halloween candy/ cleaning supplies)
	167.00 

	2589
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	110.46 

	2590
	Info. Services Agency (IMPD access)
	34.89 

	2591
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	386.65 

	2592
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.03 

	2593
	IPL 
	
	
	
	564.79 

	2594
	Roundpeg
	
	
	
	150.00 

	2595
	Terry O'Brien reimbursement
	
	180.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	$20,148.54 


President Freihofer thanked all those in attendance and for their participation.  The meeting was adjourned at  9:35 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

